WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 7 NOVEMBER 2016


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 7 November 2016 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor James (Deputy Mayor – in the Chair), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, R Bowrah, W Brown, A Govier, R Henley, J Reed, P W Sparrow, J Thorne and V Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Gill Croucher (Assistant to the Clerk)
130. APOLOGIES
Councillors Critchard, Hunt and Lloyd 
131. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Govier declared a personal interest as a member of Somerset County Council.
Councillors James, Govier, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

132. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 3 October 2016 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

133. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting.
134. POLICE REPORT 
A report on recent police activity in the town was submitted. Members reiterated their concern at the reduced level of policing in the town.
RESOLVED that the Police and Crime Commissioner be informed of the Council’s concern.
135. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) A report was submitted on behalf of Isabel Ward drawing attention to the activities of Churches Together and Wellington in Bloom.

(b) Keith Wheatley, on behalf of the Wellington Business Association, invited councillors to meetings and events organised by the Association.
136. GRANTS

(i) The following applications for grant had been received:

(a) Wellington Squash and Racketball Club

An application had been received from the Wellington Squash Club for a grant of £1,500 towards a total cost of £2,094 needed to carry out work required following an electrical test and inspection. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that in view of the healthy balances held by the Club a grant of £1,000 be made.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £1,000 be made. 
(b) Wellington Wildcats
An application for grant had been received from the Wellington Wildcats. The Wildcats provided football for girls of all ages between 6 and 16. They had applied for a grant of £700 towards the cost of football training sessions for the girls. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that a grant of £700 be made.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £700 be made. 
(ii) The following applications for financial assistance from the Council had also been received:-

(c) Wellington Business Association
At the last meeting consideration was given to an application for grant which had been received from the Wellington Business Association. They had asked for a contribution of £500 towards the overall cost of £1,067 for producing the hand drawn Wellington Free Guide, copies of which were now in circulation. Unfortunately the application had been submitted retrospectively which was not in accordance with the Council’s Grants policy. The Council decided, therefore, that the application be declined but that further consideration be given to a contribution being made from other sources. This activity could be classed as Economic Development of the type that TDBC might support with small business grants. Any funds could therefore be justifiably taken from the Devolved Services budget. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that a grant of £500 be made, the funds to be taken from the Devolved Services budget.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £500 be made from the Devolved Services budget. 
(d) Somerset Community Justice Partnership

A letter was submitted from the Somerset Community Justice Partnership requesting a donation in the 2017-18 financial year towards the cost of the work they did in providing restorative justice approaches to crime and disorder in communities.
RESOLVED that the request be deferred pending further information regarding the level of service the Partnership provided in Wellington.

137. BUS SERVICE TO MUSGROVE PARK HOSPITAL

Members were reminded of the action taken by Debbie Pemberton to draw attention to the problems caused by the lack of a bus service from Wellington to Musgrove Park Hospital. A petition, now containing over 3,000 signatures, calling for the reintroduction of such a service had been collected.

The Town Clerk, together with Councillor Govier, recently met John Perrett, Service Manager, Transporting Somerset and Lee Jones the local Manager of Buses of Somerset. At the meeting it was strongly emphasised that the problem had arisen following the demise of Webberbus who had previously routed buses to the hospital. The point was made most strongly that the lack of a regular service to the hospital was unacceptable to the community when there was such an obvious need – as shown by the strength of the petition. In view of the evidence of such strong feeling the bus manager was asked to amend existing routes to incorporate a regular service that went to and from Musgrove Park Hospital.

Unfortunately the outcome of the discussions was that it was made clear that there were no plans to provide this service.

The County Council had no funds to subsidise the route and there was no commercial benefit to the bus company in providing the service. In addition there would be practical difficulties which would involve the provision of an extra vehicle. If buses were diverted to the Hospital this would reduce the frequency and affect the equilibrium of buses running to Tonedale and Rockwell Green. The bus company were required to satisfy the Traffic Commissioners on its punctuality and level of service.

Both representatives were at great pains to point out the alternatives that were currently available to passengers wishing to get to and from the hospital by public transport. The Slinky Bus Service was available five days a week and made three journeys a day. Although this service was primarily for people with mobility issues who couldn’t easily access a conventional bus it was available for everyone.

There was also a service that went from the Bus Station to the Hospital every 12 minutes. This service ran 7 days a week and, importantly, there was no extra charge to get to the Hospital. Hospital Transport was available in some cases and the Wivey Link Service also now provided a service.

RESOLVED that every effort be made to publicise the alternative ways that were available for travelling to Musgrove Park Hospital by public transport.

(Councillor Henley arrived at the meeting at 7.25p.m during consideration of this item)
138. HIGHWAY MATTERS

(a) Parking Issues - Priory, Wellington
At the last meeting the Town Council discussed the possibility of extending the double yellow lines in Priory to cover the full extent of the road, at least on the school side.
Complaints had been received from residents who could not get out of their driveways due to inconsiderate parking. There had also been occasions when large articulated lorries could not negotiate the bends because of vehicles parked on the corners. Subsequently a site meeting had taken place with the appropriate officers from the Traffic and Transport Development Group. 

After inspecting the site the Traffic Engineers pointed out that obstruction of driveways was a matter for the Police. They had agreed, however, to propose the introduction of double yellow lines on the corners to address the HGV issues. 
RESOLVED that the introduction of double yellow lines be supported.
(b) Parking At Buckwell

A site meeting was also held to look at perceived problems caused by car parking along the “pinch point” at the bottom of Buckwell.
After inspecting the site the Traffic Engineer felt unable to agree to any further parking restrictions. 
RESOLVED that the situation continue to be monitored.
(c) Longforth Farm Link Road

Following an enquiry from Councillor Govier regarding the proposed link into Relyon, the Planning Office had confirmed that the planning permission required the link to be provided once 150 occupations had taken place.  The site was currently at around 170 occupations.  Therefore, TDBC enforcement officers would now pursue this matter and seek delivery of the access.
In the meantime, Relyon were giving consideration to the proposed link between the factory site and the new development. The Company were keen to have a meeting to discuss the implications of opening up this link before committing to the significant expenditure required to facilitate the proposal.
RESOLVED that the Town Council take part in any such meeting and the situation continue to be monitored.
139. CORNHILL

The problem caused by pigeons roosting in and around the buildings at Cornhill continued to be of concern to the Council. The Town Clerk was now working in conjunction with the legal representatives of Wetherspoons to try and persuade the owners of adjacent properties to take action to deal with the nuisance. Pressure would continue to be put on the appropriate owners to try and solve the problem.

In the meantime, TDBC had agreed that the area would be regularly pressure washed.
It was suggested that one way of dealing with the problem was to engage the services of someone with birds of prey.

RESOLVED that further enquiries be made regarding this suggestion.
140. WELLINGTON PARK 
Over the past couple of months a number of issues had been raised in connection with the Park:

(a) Path surfaces
A representative of Friends of Wellington Park had asked if attention could be given to the path surfaces and in particular the area immediately in front of the bandstand. 

TDBC had replied to say the paths in Wellington Park had recently been inspected. It was agreed that the path surfaces needed an improvement and they were looking into finding the funding for that. 
RESOLVED that progress be monitored.
(b) Beech Grove hedge
The hedge along Beech Grove, which was overgrown, had now been cut back.
(c) Links around War Memorial
It had been reported that the links around the War Memorial were broken and needed repairing.

The links were initially repaired but had since been vandalised again. TDBC were aware of the situation and would carry out further repairs soon.

(d) War Memorial

Following a meeting of the Working Party TDBC were contacted to:
· apply for permission to add names to the Memorial;

· get confirmation that Listed Building consent would not be required;

· to ask if there would have any objection to the Garden of Remembrance being enclosed and incorporated as part of the War Memorial.
TDBC had now confirmed that LB consent was not required and had given permission for names to be added to the memorial subject to them being properly verified by the War Graves Commission. 
RESOLVED that a further meeting of the appropriate working party be arranged to consider what further steps now needed to be taken.

(e) Bandstand

Attention had recently been drawn to the fact that the bandstand roof seemed to be in a very dangerous state of repair with a number of loose tiles. The site had been visited by Parks Officers and the necessary works would be carried out shortly.
(The Mayor (Councillor Bowrah) arrived at the meeting at 8p.m.)
141. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLANNING BILL

A letter was submitted from the Minister for Housing and Planning regarding the introduction of a new Neighbourhood Planning Bill. It emphasised the advantages seen by the Government in town and parish councils preparing a Neighbourhood Plan.

The Town Council had started the development of a Neighbourhood Plan some time ago but, for a number of reasons, it was never completed. 
RESOLVED that in view of this latest Bill the Neighbourhood Plan Working Party look again at subject to see if there was any benefit in reviving a Plan for Wellington.

142. PUBLIC PAYPHONE REMOVALS – CONSULTATION

It was reported that BT were currently undertaking a consultation process regarding its current programme of intended public payphone removals. Kiosks at Quantock Road, Station Road, Tone Hill and Beech Hill had been highlighted for removal because of a lack of regular use.

RESOLVED that no objection be raised to the closure of the kiosks and that in the meantime consideration be given to any suitable alternative uses.
142. ELECTORAL REVIEW OF TAUNTON DEANE
It was reported that the Boundary Commission had decided to pause its electoral review of Taunton Deane Borough Council in view of the proposed merger between Taunton Deane Borough Council and West Somerset District Council. 
RESOLVED that the situation be noted.
143. STAFFING COMMITTEE

The minutes of a meeting of the Staffing Committee held on 11 October 2016 were submitted. 

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted and agreed.

(Councillor Henley left the meeting at 8.15 p.m.)

144. DEMENTIA ACTION ALLIANCE
This event took place on the 12th October 2016. The aim was to promote dementia friendly communities and give an opportunity for a variety of community agencies and businesses to work with local dementia action alliances to make the town dementia friendly. Councillor Thorne, who attended, gave a verbal report on the event. It was encouraging to note that Reminiscence Learning would be launching a local alliance.
Reminiscence Learning were very keen to provide the Council with Dementia Friendly training.
RESOLVED that arrangements be made for the training to take place.
145. WELLINGTON MONUMENT

The Mayor (Councillor Bowrah) was one of the National Trust’s “Monument Champions”. He reported on the recent activities undertaken by the Trust in relation to the Monument.

RESOLVED that the report be noted.
146. DEVON & SOMERSET METRO GROUP

The Mayor (Councillor Bowrah) was the Council’s representative on this Group. It met on 28 October to discuss, amongst other things, the development of the project to provide a railway station. He reported that it was proposed that TDBC would set up a meeting to bring interested parties together to maintain progress.

RESOLVED that the report be noted.
147.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 

The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2016 to 30 September 2016 was £213,296 and the expenditure for the same period was £67,972. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.

148. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-

 (a) HMRC - £43.21 - September deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £320.75 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £80 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £82.70  – Telephone and broadband

(f) Viking - £892.20 – Stationery and supplies

(g) Edge Publications - £604.80 – Newsletter

(h) Hinewood - £10 – window cleaning

(i) Cllr James - £26.40 – Travelling allowance

(j) TDBC - £1,164. – Weed killing 2016

(j) Cllr Bowrah - £32.89 – Travelling allowance

(k) Konica Minolta - £139.70 – Photocopying charges

(l) Viking - £42.59 – Stationery and supplies

(m) Cllr Bowrah - £14 – Travelling allowance
(n) Judith Goss - £52 – War Grave flowers
(o) Viking - £18.28 – Stationery and supplies
The meeting ended at 8.35 p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Bob Bowrah BEM
Mayor
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